Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

October 14, 2013

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Kenneth Eisnor, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Highway employee Ronald Watson, future Councilperson Scott Brown and five (5) residents.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 

Mr. Darryl Hogan and Mr. Mike Ross returned regarding building a new baseball field, now at the Town Park.  They brought a map of the park, and Mr. Ross stated he walked the property and thinks it will be adequate for what they want.  A long discussion ensured consisting of electrical and water hookups, number of fields, soil consistency, use or non-use of the school fields and funding.  Councilperson Pritchard informed Mr. Hogan and Mr. Ross that a lot of that property is wetlands and they should determine if they can put a field there.
Mr. Ross indicated that the way they want to do things, the fields would not be a part of the Town Park.  It would be a separate entity controlled by them.  Mr. Hogan stated that if they were going to pay to install the field, it will be the type of field they want and not what the Town would like to have.  Councilperson Pritchard added that Town Law indicates that once land is designated as parkland, it is very difficult to get it out of the parkland designation.  Attorney Mattacola stated he would look into the legal opinion on what park lands can be used for.

Discussion continued again and Mr. Hogan and Mr. Ross will continue their research and return next month.

Ms. Toshia Hance, New Hartford addressed the Board regarding Governor Cuomo’s Settlement Deal with the Oneida Indian Nation and how it impacts the counties of Madison and Oneida. She asked that the Board review this information and join the Town of Vernon in their appeal of this deal.  
Ms. Hance is also adamantly opposed to hydro-fracking and added that any land possessed by the Indian Nation is exempt from any and all New York State Regulations.  This means that Nation property could be fracked regardless of New York State Law.
The Supervisor thanked Ms. Hance for her comments and announced that there are no County Legislators present.  He then asked for the Highway Report. 

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported; we have started the sidewalks on West Main Street and are getting the trucks ready for winter.  We are still picking up brush and will continue until bad weather.

Superintendent Eddy passed out copies of the bridgework bids to each Board member. The bid results were as follows:
Bridge Hardware Replacement- one (1) bid received from Town & Country Bridge & Rail, Inc. for $3,797.50 for both the Creaser Road Bridge and the Station Hill Road Bridge.


Bridge Painting- two (2) bids were received.  Amstar of Western N.Y. submitted a bid for $56,000.00 to prep and paint both the Creaser Road Bridge and the Station Hill Road Bridge. 
 Erie Painting and Maintenance submitted a bid for $114,000.00 to prep and paint both the Creaser Road Bridge and the Station Hill Road Bridge.

The Board reviewed the bid sheets and the recommendation from Hogan Engineering. There was much discussion about the completion time of the project as well as the flagging credit notation on each bid.  The Highway Superintendent stated he expects the project to take around two (2) weeks.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated the way he reads this quote the work is guaranteed to be completed by November 15, 2013, and if we do the flagging a $1,000.00 credit would be applied.  Attorney Mattacola stated that no matter who does the flagging the Town and the Contractor would both be sued if something were to happen.  Councilperson Pritchard agreed and added for $1,000.00 let the Contractor do the flagging.  Discussion continued.  
134 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor, to award the bridgework bids for Creaser Road and Station Hill Road as follows;


Hardware replacement- Town & Country Bridge and Rail- $3397.50


Painting- Amstar of Western NY- $56,000.00

and the contractor(s) will provide the flagging.  Councilperson Pritchard asked what Hogan Engineering’s fee was.  Hogan is billing in increments for each portion completed.  The total fees equal $13, 310.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Highway Superintendent Eddy informed the Board he has a quote for a John Deere loader on State bid for $150,400.00 and will take the old loader in trade and credit us with $41,000.00.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent had looked into a lease through John Deere.  Superintendent Eddy replied he had, but after speaking with the Bookkeeper decided to buy as the interest rates are good and will ultimately save money.
Councilperson Husted asked if the Highway Superintendent has considered and looked into any other brands.  He stated that Milton Caterpillar as a very attractive lease program right now. Councilperson Pritchard agreed that other brands should be considered before the Board decides.  The Highway Superintendent stated that the men in the garage like John Deere; they are used to John Deere and can work on John Deere.  He would prefer the Board accept his choice.

The Board members asked several questions including what options were added and if a better price could be worked. 
135 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to accept the State bid of Five Star Equipment for a 2013 John Deere 624K Loader for $150,400.00, taking our loader in trade for $41,000.00 and deliver the new loader by December 31, 2013 and bill for in it in 2014.  A discussion commenced regarding whether three (3) quotes are required if purchasing off State bid.  Attorney Mattacola confirmed that a purchase can be made off State bid without other quotes.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw explained that he spoke with Superintendent Eddy earlier and that the Town is saving around $9,000.00 annually by hauling our own sand.  The Supervisor continued by reading over the worksheet the Highway Superintendent compiled to arrive at these figures.  Councilperson Eisnor asked if we had all the sand now and was told no, there is still some to go.

The Board challenged the Highway Superintendents figures and after doing the math themselves, found that the savings incurred by hauling sand is $4383.00.

Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board that the Highway Department is going to be short in making payroll this year, without any overtime.  The Supervisor reminded the Board that last year the Board cut $25,000.00 in both the summer and winter payroll budgets. He asked what the Board wanted to do to correct the situation.  Councilpersons Pritchard and Husted suggested we let it go until December.
Supervisor Sydoriw returned to the subject of hauling sand.  He suggested the Board take a hard look at the difference between hauling sand and having it delivered.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested we revisit the subject at the end of the snow season, preferably March or April.

Councilperson Hebbard asked the Highway Superintendent how much more sand we needed.  Superintendent Eddy replied between twelve hundred (1200) and fourteen hundred (1400) yards.  This equates to 1,820 tons or 100 more loads. Councilperson Husted said approximately another seventeen (17) days of trucking.

Councilperson Eisnor stated that now that the work has begun on the sidewalks, would the Highway Superintendent need all his personnel on that project, and would he benefit if the rest of the sand were delivered.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied no, he had enough coverage on the sidewalk project to continue to haul the sand this year.  Councilperson Pritchard asked about the roadside mowing and the Highway Superintendent replied that they were still mowing.
The Board advised the Highway Superintendent to continue to haul sand this year; next year however, they want a brand new bid put out to include hauling. 

Supervisor Sydoriw asked about the pad for the generator.  He asked the Board if they wanted to pour concrete around the pad or do they just want stone.  The Board agreed to put stone around the pad to allow access.  
The Supervisor thanked Superintendent Eddy for his report and asked for the Assessors report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; I will be taking the disk down to the County with the transfers and the new address changes done for the county and town tax bills.  Most new Exemption forms are in the hall for those who need them like the Snow Birds or new residents. I am still getting the building permits ready for field work and looking into buying a new Computer.  
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported; 
     1) The Lewis House has been rented to Brian Legg who owns several Leggs Diamond pawn shops. He opened a business called The Oneida County Regional Market at the Lewis House without appearing before the Planning Board. I contacted Mark Crane and explained the situation. Mark allowed him a temporary approval until he appeared on October 7th for a site plan review. Mr. Legg was granted approval at the October 7th meeting with conditions as to where venders are to be located and food vendors must have Oneida County Health Department Permits to sell food.

     2) Winter hours for the Codes office have started October 1st to March 31st with additional office hours by appointment as needed.
	Month
	Sept. 13
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	9/3/13
	2013-0072
	Camelot Village LLC
	 
	11 Greentree Blvd
	274.000-1-21.3
	Double wide
	$150.00

	9/6/13
	2013-0073
	Polacelli
	Mike
	6698 Skinner Road
	302.000-2-3
	Septic
	$45.00

	9/6/13
	2013-0074
	Seymour Jr
	Burton
	4836 NYS Route 233
	315.000-1-81.1
	Commercial Bldg
	$115.00

	9/10/13
	2013-0075
	Skinner
	James
	7445 East Main Street
	303.003-1-13
	Alteration
	$20.00

	9/12/13
	2013-0076
	Elliott
	Wendell
	4966 Tudman Road
	313.000-2-36
	Ag Building
	No charge 

	9/24/13
	2013-9991
	Legg
	Brian
	4555 NYS Route 233
	327.000-6-45.2
	Site plan
	$150.00

	9/26/13
	2013-0077
	Pavese
	David
	7222 NYS Route 5
	326.000-2-55
	Solar panels
	$25.00


Supervisor Sydoriw states the Water Department reported regular maintenance was done.   He then asked for the Reading Center report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in Sept. we loaned out 910 items, registered three new patrons, and purchased forty (40) new books for $629.89.   We also purchased two (2) new HP computers from Ben, cost $900.00.  These replace the two Dell’s from 2002.

The Supervisor asked for the Attorneys Report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

 1)   Reviewed current New York State legislation on hydro-fracking and the Town’s current

        Hydro-fracking moratorium.

2) Reviewed Bridge Hardware Replacement Drafts and

3) Researched multiple miscellaneous issues including the Town’s ability to transfer property to a non-profit organization.
The Town Clerk, Jody Burdick reported; in September, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-five (55) individual dog licenses for $424.00.  Of that, $67.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $357.00, which includes $22.00 in late fees.

On September 10, 2013 nine (9) late notices were sent out for dogs due in August 2013.  Renewal notices, for eighty-three (83) dogs due in October, were sent out September 27, 2013.

DECALS sales totaled $3,503.00, of which the Town realized $186.65 in commissions.

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in September for a total of $80.00, of which the Town realized $35.00, thirty-two (32) certified copies were issued for $320.00, one (1) water search for $20.00, one (1) Zoning Book was sold for $15.00 and two (2) copies were made for .50.

Four (4) permanent and one (1) temporary handicapped permit were issued or renewed during the month.

On September 30, 2013 letters were sent to Spencer Settlement water customers advising them of high disinfection Byproducts in the Mohawk Correctional Facility water samples.

Communications received:

1. Division of Homeland Security- notification of bomb training sessions on September 26, 2013.

2. Total Quality Services- change in billing time frame.

3. Oneida County Health Department- notification of high THM’s and HAA5s at Mohawk Correctional Facility, affecting Spencer Settlement Water customers.
4. Recreate NY- Smart Home Program- notification of proposed activity in a 100 year floodplain.

5. Oneida County Board of Legislators- notification of a 50/50 match program for infrastructure updates to reduce/eliminate flooding. 
Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-August


$       240.37

2. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 7/31-8/31


$    2,156.54

3. County of Oneida


Utica Nat. settlement

$    5,136.13

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-August

$    8,173.00

5. State of New York


NYS per capita


$  52,700.00

6. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel



$       118.05

7. C.O.C.V.A.C.



fuel 6/30-8/31


$    4,933.50

8. NY Municipal Insurance 

interest on capital

$       628.50

9. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel 7/31-8/31


$       797.97

10. Town of Vernon


payment for sander

$    5,100.00

11. NYS Thruway Authority

Chips



$  87,000.00

12. Bank of Utica


certificate interest

$       471.34 
13. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-September
$  12,246.00
14. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-September
$  11,718.00
15. Camelot Village


water bill payment

$  10,428.48

The Town Clerk Advised the Board that she had $2,500.00 available in her records management account and wondered if the Board would approve using those funds to codify the four (4) laws the Board passed in 2013.
136 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to use the records management account, within reason, to update the codification with the 2013 laws.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilpersons Eisnor, Hebbard and Husted voted AYE, Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY. The motion was declared carried.

The Town Clerk advised the Board she received a letter from the United Methodist Church requesting permission to hold a bake sale on Election Day.  She continued stating the election commissioners thought that with two (2) voting districts in the meeting room, a bake sale creates too much commotion and noise.  The Clerk asked if the Church could use her office for the bake sale.  Supervisor Sydoriw indicated he did not want the Clerk’s Office used in her absence.  Discussion continued and it was decided the bake sale could be set up in the vestibule in front of the offices of the Town Clerk and the Supervisor.
The Clerk asked if the Board wanted to do something in recognition of Bernie McGinnis, a thirty (30) year member of the Town Board and the individual responsible for creating the Westmoreland Historical Society.  Councilperson Pritchard relayed that Town Historian Nancy Pritchard and Theresa McFadden had suggested either a light in the hallway or a plaque.  Because there is currently a light in the hallway that is being repaired, the Board decided to recognize Mr. McGinnis with a plaque.  The Town Clerk will work with the Supervisor’s Clerk and Nancy Pritchard to order the plaque.  
The Town Clerk notified the Board that a new contract was received from the DEC concerning the sales of hunting and fishing licenses, and asked for permission to sign.  Attorney Mattacola stated he had reviewed the contract and it was fine. 

137 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to allow the Town Clerk to sign the contract for DECALS with the DEC.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw told the Board there was another incident of vandalism in the bathrooms at the Town Park and showed them pictures provided by Lynn Johnson, Park Maintenance.  Councilperson Hebbard indicated he wants to revisit the idea of video surveillance system at the Park.   He said this damage occurred during daylight hours and is becoming more and more prevalent.  Councilperson Hebbard stated the system will cost between $950.00 and $1,200.00 for a three (3) camera system with motion sensors.  Councilperson Eisnor showed the Board pictures on his phone of the surveillance system he uses at his business and explained how it works.

Councilperson Eisnor stated he will be meeting with Paul Scopac of Oneida Healthcare regarding the ambulatory surgery center they are proposing to open here in Westmoreland.  The meeting will be held October 30, 2013 at 8:00 A.M., at the Town Hall, if anyone is interested in attending.

Councilperson Eisnor stated that our insurance representative; Amy, will be here after the public hearing on October 29, 2013 with information concerning the healthcare buyout option.

Councilperson Husted asked whose responsibility it is to paint the fire hydrants, the Town or the Fire Department.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated it is the Town’s because we own the water system.  Councilperson Eisnor asked if the hydrants are ever opened to make sure they are working properly.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated the Water Operator Ted Flint does.  Sole Assessor Bernie Szarek stated the Fire Department will use them for practice if the Town asks them too.  This would help identify any problems with the hydrants.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the problem Councilperson Husted has been working on with streetlights not functioning properly throughout the Town.  He indicated there is an article in the Towns and Topics magazine this month about a company that comes in and evaluates the situation.  If there is no problem, there is no cost to the Town.  If a problem is identified, the only fee involved is a sharing of the credit provided by National Grid.  He feels this is something that should be looked into.

Councilperson Pritchard also asked the Board if they wanted him to follow through with MVWA regarding the new meters for the Tindall Water District, MVWA reading those meters and providing the Town with the readings and the possibility of MVWA ultimately assuming the Tindall Water District.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated yes.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board if they had given any more thought on how to proceed with the hydro-fracturing issue.  Most wanted to wait, but Councilperson Hebbard stated he still thinks we should actively pursue the ban and prepare to amend our zoning rules and regulations.  Town Attorney Mattacola urged the Board to get started, stating this is something they should have been working on since the moratorium was re-instated.  He advised the Board of the current options they have right now.  Sole Assessor Szarek offered to obtain copies of the bans that other Towns have imposed.
The Supervisor announced he has three (3) quotes for the generator install.  Each quote has three phases as follows;

Phase 1- Installation of the gas line and meter work needed to supply new generator.


Phase 2- Pre-shut down installation of new transfer switch, electrical conduit, J boxes between old 400 amp service and the new backup generator gear.


Phase 3-Final shut down of 400 amp electrical service for hookup between main power and transfer switch to put generator on-line.

The three (3) bidders and the aggregate amount of their bids are as follows;

1. Bearse Electric- $22,650.00

2. BD Hodge Electric- $25,200.00

3. RA Mutton Electric- $26,000.00

Supervisor Sydoriw recommended we award the bid to Rick Bearse as he is the lowest bid and because he knows our current system the best.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if all the electrical inspections were included in this price.  Supervisor Sydoriw replied yes, the only additional fee that we may incur will be from National Grid if the gas flow rate has to be changed to the generator.

138 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to award the bid to install the new generator to Rick Bearse of Bearse electric for the sum of $22,650.00.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board to check their folders for a letter from our County Legislator advising of additional monies available on a 50/50 match grant program to repair infrastructure damage as a result of the July 2013 flooding.  County Legislator Joseph wants the Town to develop some projects to prevent future flooding and apply for this program.
The Supervisor announced that two (2) budget modifications are needed.

139 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to approve the following budget modifications;

From 
A5132.400 Garage
to
A5010.400 Highway Superintendent
$250.00

From
A1990.400 Contingent
to
A7140.410 Pool



$550.00

The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

140 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

141 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to accept and place on file the minutes of September 9, 2013, September 16, 2013, October 1, 2013 and October 7, 2013 as written.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
142 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #371 through #420 which total $32,835.81.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

143 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #223 through #249, which total $71,584.40.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

144 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Tindall Water


vouchers #11- #14
which total
$   752.06


Westmoreland Water

vouchers 55-62

which total
$1,900.18


Spencer Settlement Water
vouchers #13-#17
which total
$   822.22


Camelot Water


voucher #4

which totals
$9,244.41

Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw reminded the Board a Public Hearing will be held on October 29, 2013 at 6:30 P.M. regarding the 2014 Budget.  The Town’s health care representative will be here after to speak on the possibility of a health care buyout and information on Obama Care.

The next regular Board meeting will be held November 11, 2013 at 6:30 P.M.

145 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 9:37 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
